GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 20 June 2019 at 7:00pm.

Present


Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Mr I. Davison (Deputy Chairman)
Mr E. Convery 

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Mr D. Lace

Mrs Moughtin 

Apologise

None
In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	19/012
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the June meeting. The Chairman advised he had represented the Commissioners at the QE II and Golf Club prize giving and was very impressed by the depth of talent, skills and aptitude of Peel residents who had attend these events.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	19/013
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 1 May 2019. Mr Lace proposed the approval of these minutes. Mrs Moughtin seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTER ARISING

	19/014
	Item 19/005 Registration of Electors 

The Chairman reported the Chief Minister had responded to his letter to confirm he considered this matter closed. The Chairman advised the investigator had found the Attorney General had given oral advice to remove electors using Section 5 of the Registration of Electors Act. This Section does not give powers to remove electors it only permits fines to be levied if an elector fails to respond. The Chief Secretary had previously advised Section 11 of this Act which does provided the legal authority to remove electors’ names from the register could not be used because it was too difficult. The Chairman advised the Isle of Man Government had prevented this key issue being included within this investigation. The Chief Minister’s refusal to address this matter within the investigation and for his officers to advise legal issues of this nature must be dealt with in courts of law was costly and reduced the accountability of this public body. The Chairman reported he was reviewing the Commissioners options and would report back to the Board prior to the next meeting.

Item 19/005 Tarbet Twinning Meeting 4 July 2019
The Board noted this matter was scheduled to be discussed at agenda item 8.

Item 18/098 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported weed killing on the Town’s highways was in progress and the shells on Fenella Beach were scheduled to be removed by the Seafood processors before the commencement of the School summer holidays.

Mr Convery reported initial feedback from the modernisation of rates consultation had indicated 80% of local authorities opposed the Government’s proposal to use and reallocate business commercial rates. This feedback was being reviewed by the Cabinet Office Minister.

Ms Hannan asked if the residents had been consulted on the Commissioners’ proposal to make Gib Lane one way. The Town Clerk advised the resolution was to refer this matter to the next Department of Infrastructure’s Traffic Management Liaison Group meeting to permit an initial engineering assessment of this proposal to determine if it was feasible. The Deputy Chairman reported he had placed this motion on the Board’s agenda following requests from local residents.

The Board noted no any other business items required consideration at this time.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	19/015
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

Mr Heath reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had met on 22 May 2019 and the minutes from this meeting would be discussed at the next Board meeting.

Item 4 Planning Applications

The Board noted the content of planning application PA 19/00408/B. The Town Clerk specifically highlighted the parking proposals to support this development and the removal of a number of trees. He advised two public spaces were being provided for each of the 13 consulting room which allows for one patient arriving and one leaving for consecutive appointments. The application did not provide any contingency for public parking above this basic demand however; on balance he recommended the application did provide sufficient new parking for the extension for the 5 new consulting rooms which was the development proposal contained within this application. The Town Clerk advised the land which was proposed for the new parking area had originally been owned by the Commissioners and the transfer of this land to the Peel and Western District Housing Committee would need to be assessed to determine if the Commissioners had placed any covenants or other restrictions on the use of this land if planning consent was to be granted for this new use. Ms Hannan advised the development was to be used as a medical practitioner training centre and proposed the Board should support the expansion of the practice which was required serve the increasing population of Peel. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed not to oppose the proposals contained within this application or the amended drawings dated 21 May 2019. 

The Board noted the content of planning application PA 18/00530/Con and PA 18/00529/GB amended plans. The Town Clerk specifically highlighted the proposed changes to form a new entrance under the window of the South transept which would eventually form a link to a large extension to the Cathedral. He advised the Commissioners had previously opposed an interim smaller flat roofed  café extension at this location. Ms Hannan stated this was a unique and important building in Peel. The new entrance proposed to the South transept in advance of the development it is designed to serve was premature, out of keeping and visually detrimental to this historic sandstone building. The Chairman seconded this objection to this new entrance and advised a structural issue existed in the South transept which required assessment in advance of any development on this transept. The Town Clerk advised the structural issue was the reason given for undertaking this work prior to the development of any extension to the Cathedral.  The Board agreed unanimously to opposed the formation of a doorway in the South transept and did not oppose the other alterations proposed within the amended drawings.

The Board noted the content of the planning application PA19/00462/B. Mr Lace declared he had previously owned this development site and he would not be voting on this matter. The Town Clerk specifically highlighted the tree loss, traffic assessments and the option appraisal which the Manx Utility Authority had undertaken prior to selecting this location for development centralised within the planning application documentation. Mr Lace advised the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture’s forestry officer had visited the site when he owned this land to give advice on the maintenance of the trees in the grounds of this property. The Forestry Officer had supported the removal of a large number of trees which were diseased or had self-seeded. The Chairman stated Peel had waited a number of years for this development to come to fruition and the planning application considered all the material considerations with mitigation put in place to replace the removal of any trees and he supported this application proposal. Ms Hannan seconded this proposal and advised she had visited the regional treatment works near Ramsey which with the addition of ultra violet light treatment would limit any odour from sewerage processed at this location. The Board unanimously agreed not to oppose this application because they believe the site is a suitable location for the sewerage treatment works and the issues concerning the removal of trees and the existing access can be mitigated by a suitable planting scheme and minor road improvement works based on the actual speed of traffic. The Commissioners expressed support for the early development of a sewerage treatment works to prevent the ongoing polluting discharge of raw sewerage into the sea off the breakwater in Peel bay.

Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions were referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	ITEM 6 EVENTS, COMMERCIAL INNOVATION AND WORKS LEAD MEMBER COMMITTEE 


	19/016
	The Deputy Chairman reported a meeting had not taken place in May. He reported the very poor weather conditions experienced during TT practice and race week and the need to close the TT circuit at other times to facilitate the TT festival had reduced attendance at the Commissioners’ events. This had had a negative impact on both the Moddey Dhoo event and Peel Day events. The Deputy Chairman reported there would be no soap box derby in Peel this year and the Commissioners had put in place arrangements for a larger Festival of Motorsport event with the Moddey Dhoo and Vintage Motorcycle Clubs.

Item 7 Civic Sunday
The Chairman reported he was seeking to hold a Peel Town Commissioners’ Civic Sunday on either 8 or 22 September 2019. The Chairman would confirm the date at the next meeting.

Item 8 Tarbet Twinning Meeting 4 July 2019
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ meeting with Peel Heritage Trust and a Tarbet representative was arranged for 6pm at the Town Hall on 4 July. He advised a commemorative gift had been procured in accordance with the Board’s resolution 18/104. The Chairman proposed the Commissioners should provide a small cold buffet for this event. This was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chairman advised he would provide the refreshments for this event.

Item 9 Yn Chruinnaght Celtic Gathering 2019
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 10 June 2019 from the organisers of the 2019 Yn Chruinnaght Celtic Gathering seeking funding support for this event in Peel. The Deputy Chairman advised the Commissioners had previously granted £350. Ms Hannan proposed this funding should be increased to £500 for this year’s event. This was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.


	FINANCE ITEMS 


	19/017
	Item 10 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported the last meeting had taken place on 15 March 2019 and reiterated the content of the update provided by the Town Clerk to the April Board meeting.

Item 11 Call For Sites Northern and Western Area Plan Consultation

The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s consultation on the call for sites for the Northern and Western Area Plan which commenced on 31 May 2019 and is scheduled to close on 29 November 2019. The Town Clerk advised a committee could formed to draft the Commissioners response to this consultation. The Chairman proposed a committee consisting of the Deputy Chairman, Ms Hannan, and Mr Lace should be formed. This proposal was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 12 Wayleave Agreement for Dredging Pipeline 

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s proposed wayleave agreement for the temporary installation of a pipeline on the River Neb path which had been prepared by the Attorney General’s Chamber. The Chairman proposed the Town Clerk should sign this agreement on behalf of the Commissioners. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 13 Notice of Motion Climate Emergency
Ms Hannan stated now that the Government has recognized the climate emergency Peel Town Commissioners should pay its part in adapting to this emergency and sets up a committee to identify the issues and address the way in which the Commissioners can improve on its work and practice. Ms Hannan proposed one member of each lead member and the Chairman of Peel Town Commissioners should form this committee to undertaken this work and report back to the Board by December 2019. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.
Ms Hannan proposed that notices of motion approved by the Board should be acted upon by the Town Clerk immediately. Ms Hannan stated other issues were currently taking a priority and motions concerning the recycling plastic and erosion protection measures on Peel Hill had not been actioned to date. The Town Clerk advised he could not act on a notice of motion immediately and a update was provided at the next Board meeting within the matters arising section on matters the Board had approved. He recommended this could be improved by agreeing a timescale for discharging the motion at the next Board meeting if the timescale had not bene set when the motion was agreed. Mr Heath proposed this motion should be amended in accordance with the Town Clerk’s recommendation. This was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	19/018
	The Town Clerk reported the Department of Infrastructure contacted the Commissioners to advise they wished to install a service supply from the Promenade Pumping Station to the Breakwater.  The Deputy Chairman asked for confirmation this work would not take place until after the busy summer holiday period.

The Deputy Chairman requested painting of the Fenella statue.

Ms Hannan asked when the Department of Infrastructure would replace the harbour side railings opposite the Fenella Beach Car Park.

The meeting ended at 8:27pm
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